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THE FRANKLIN COUNTY BOARD OF ELECTIONS

- - -

In Re:                   : 

                    :  

Regular Meeting.         : 

- - -

July 5, 2022

   PROCEEDINGS OF

THE FRANKLIN COUNTY BOARD OF ELECTIONS

before Chairman Douglas J. Preisse, Director Antone 
White, Deputy Director David Payne, and Board 
Members Kimberly Marinello, Michael E. Sexton, and 
Josh Jaffe, on Tuesday, July 5, 2022, beginning at 
approximately 3:05 p.m., and concluding at 
approximately 3:20 p.m.  

- - - 

Higgins & Associates
4889 Sinclair Road, Suite 102 

Columbus, OH 43229-5433
*614.985.DEPO (3376) *888.244.1211
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APPEARANCES:

FRANKLIN COUNTY PROSECUTOR'S OFFICE
Jeanine Hummer, Esquire

     Amy Hiers, Esquire
Assistant Prosecuting Attorneys
373 South High Street, 14th Floor
Columbus, Ohio 43215,

  On behalf of the Board.

Also present:

     Erin Gibbons
     Matthew Kelly
     Carla Patton
     Jeffrey Mackey 

- - -
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                        Tuesday Afternoon Session
                          July 5, 2022

           3:05 p.m.

- - -  

           DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  I will go 

ahead and take roll.  

Kim Marinello.  

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Here. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Mike Sexton.  

MEMBER SEXTON:  Here. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Doug 

Preisse.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Here. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  And Josh 

Jaffe.  

MEMBER JAFFE:  Here. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  We have a 

quorum.  

The first item on the agenda is the 

ballot allocation for the August 2nd Primary 

Election.  And we'll be using paper ballots this 

election.  And I'll turn it over to Carla to give a 

report.  

MS. PATTON:  Correction.  We'll 

still use the ballot markers this election.  Good 

afternoon.
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DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  I'm sorry. 

MS. PATTON:  We'll get to the paper 

thing later.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Yeah.  Okay.  

All right.

MS. PATTON:  In front of you, you 

have Exhibit A, which is the Initial Paper Ballot 

Allocation for this upcoming August election.  Per 

the requirements of the Election Official Manual, 

we are to look at a previous election.  So for this 

election, we actually looked at the May election, 

since we really don't have any other previous like 

August countywide election primary.  

So looking at the -- 

We have to include within our 

election-day ballots five percent of the -- or I'm 

sorry, the number of provisional ballots cast in 

the precinct, plus an additional five percent of 

that number for provisional purposes.  On top of 

that, we also took the voter turnout for each 

precinct and multiplied that by 15 percent to come 

up with the backup ballots or the paper-by-choice 

ballots for voters who select paper ballots, rather 

than the electronic ballots.  All those numbers are 

wrapped up within that number, rounded up to the 
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nearest pad of 25.  

And you will see on that report that 

you have each precinct listed that has a unique 

ballot style and the party with the quantity next 

to it.  There are a few deviations to where some 

precincts may have more of one party ballot versus 

the other.  We did look at the actual party 

breakdown.  

So in total, we are allocating a 

total of 48,450 preprinted paper ballots for 

election-day use at the polls.  And 23,825 of those 

are Democratic, 24,550 are Republican.  And there 

are three precincts with issue-only ballots.  

They'll get one pad each for a total of 75 ballots 

being sent on election day.

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  How does that 

work, issue only?  

MS. PATTON:  There's three precincts 

that have an issue-only option.  They had local 

liquor options that were filed, and they chose to 

run this election.  Columbus 12-B, Columbus 40-C, 

and Columbus 41-C each have an issue-only option in 

those precincts.

MEMBER JAFFE:  No issues elsewhere 

in the county?  
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MS. PATTON:  No issues anywhere else 

in the county.

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Columbus 41, I 

used to represent them.

MS. PATTON:  So we would ask that 

you approve this allocation that is before you of 

Exhibit A for the August 2nd Primary Election.

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Well done.

MEMBER SEXTON:  Is this pretty much 

standard or -- 

MS. PATTON:  Yes.

MEMBER SEXTON:  No changes or 

anything different than we did in the May 3rd 

primary?

MS. PATTON:  No.

MEMBER SEXTON:  It's my 

understanding we have to do this again?  

MS. PATTON:  Yes.  We'll have 

another reading right before the election.  And 

those numbers would not be, we don't anticipate 

those numbers to change unless there's a drastic 

increase in voter registrations in one particular 

precinct over another, or for some reason we see 

that a precinct's getting a lot of interest in 

voting.  
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Paper ballots aren't the primary 

method in Franklin County.  Most voters vote on the 

marker machines with the electronic ballots.  So we 

do have a printer on demand here in-house that we 

can produce more ballots on election day if we see 

that we're running low in any one location.

MEMBER SEXTON:  Okay.  Thank you.

Mr. Chairman, I move the Board adopt 

the paper ballot allocation formula in Exhibit A 

compiled by the board staff for the August 2nd, 

2022 Primary Election.

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Second.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and second.  

All those in favor of the motion, 

signify by saying aye.

(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.  

(No response.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries.  

The next item on the agenda is the 

voting machine allocation and I think the paper 

poll book allocation.
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MS. PATTON:  That's correct.  This 

election, we are using paper poll books.  We are 

not using the electronic poll books.  

So before you is Exhibit B, which is 

the Machine and Poll Book Allocation by location.

The DS200 Ballot Scanners are based 

on one for every 4,000 voters.  That's the machine 

that actually counts the ballots after they've been 

marked.  

The Tabletop ExpressVotes are the 

ones that sit on the tables.  Those are allocated 

one for every 680 voters.  

The Kiosk is allocated for one for 

every 6,000 voters.  This is just an additional 

machine that's in a kiosk that's better suited to 

handle our ADA voters who may be in a wheelchair 

and require movement of a machine to a lower level.  

And then the Signature Poll Books is 

based on one for, one poll book for every 1,450 

voters.  

So these numbers, there's -- we are 

under no requirements with our, with our system as 

to how many machines we allocate per voter.  I 

will -- With the anticipated turnout of this 

election and the consolidation of the precincts 



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

10

into the locations, we did lower the number of 

machines being sent out.  However, again, if we do 

see that a location is busy, we have plenty of 

machines that will be ready to go at a moment's 

notice to be deployed and help out with any busy 

times in any given location.  

So with that Exhibit B, you'll see 

we have a total of 290 DS200s being allocated 

throughout the county; a total of 1,582 marking 

devices, whether it be tabletop or kiosk being 

allocated; and the Signature Poll Books are 684 

Signature Poll Books throughout the county.  

So we would ask that you approve the 

Machine and Poll Book Allocation as presented in 

Exhibit B for this election.

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Would you remind 

us how many locations we've collapsed down to?

MS. PATTON:  So we went from 320 to 

156 locations.

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  320 to 156?

MS. PATTON:  Correct.

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Thank you.

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Mr. Chairman, I 

move that the Board adopt the voting machine 

allocation formula in Exhibit B compiled by the 
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board staff for the August 2nd, 2022 Primary 

Election.

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Second.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  

All those in favor of the motion, 

signify by saying aye.

(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.  

(No response.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries.  

The next item on the agenda --

DIRECTOR WHITE:  Thank you, Carla.

MS. PATTON:  Thank you.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  -- is the 

candidate withdrawals.  We've had a number of 

candidate withdrawals.  Some of them withdrew in 

time to be taken off the ballot, and others 

withdrew not as timely, and will remain on the 

ballot, but will have an indication at all the 

polling locations that a vote for that particular 

candidate would not count.  

So I'll turn it over to Jeff Mackey 
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to talk about Exhibit C and candidate withdrawals.

MR. MACKEY:  There are 11 names 

listed on Exhibit C, individuals who have indicated 

they wish to withdraw from the election.  I've 

marked two of the candidates there, Paul Fillman 

and Aaron Neuman.  Both sent us their withdrawal 

after the deadline, so their name will remain on 

the ballot, and we will post notice at the voting 

locations and send notice with any absentee ballots 

that they are withdrawn and votes will not be 

counted for them.

MEMBER JAFFE:  I guess we have a 

draft notice here that has both Fillman and Neuman 

on it.

MR. MACKEY:  They'll use that 

tomorrow, beginning tomorrow in the early vote 

center, and we'll send those to the locations that 

are affected by them.

MEMBER JAFFE:  Okay.  But it's just 

going to be the one notice, so everyone in 4 and 

11?  Okay.  Just curious.

MEMBER SEXTON:  So then 4 and 11, 

what do we do?  Anybody has an absentee request, we 

put the notice in there and their machines?  

MR. MACKEY:  Yeah.
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MEMBER SEXTON:  Thank you.

MEMBER JAFFE:  Well, if there's 

nothing else, I'll move that the Board accept the 

request of those candidates listed on Exhibit C to 

withdraw as candidates from the August 2nd, 2002 

Primary Election and that any votes cast for them 

not be counted.

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Second.  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  

All those in favor of the motion, 

signify by saying aye.  

(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.  

(No response.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries. 

The next item on the agenda is the 

six-month maintenance agreement with BlueCrest for 

our Relia-Vote machine.  And I'll turn that over to 

Matt Kelly.

MR. KELLY:  Good afternoon.  

What you have in front of you is a 

six-month, I would call it more of an addendum to 
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our previous, for the maintenance agreement with 

our vendor, BlueCrest.  That is the company that we 

use for our Relia-Vote inserter and sorter machine 

for absentee outbound and inbound ballots.  

If you recall, about six months ago 

or so, we had a similar agreement in front of us, 

except that agreement covered a year and a half.  

So we can get, so the year and a half that we paid 

back a few months ago covered some months that we 

owed BlueCrest and a full-year agreement.  

So this six-month addendum will get 

us in line with our county fiscal budget year.  And 

that is in the amount of $46,566.90, and it covers 

us up to 12-31-22.  And in January of '23, we'll 

come back to you with another maintenance 

agreement, but that will be for the full fiscal 

year.  

And again, this covers hours by 

technicians to come and service the machines, some 

of the equipment involved with the preventive 

maintenance, and it also covers the number of 

ballots and the hours that we use the technicians 

for.

DIRECTOR WHITE:  And that agreement 

was approved by the Prosecutor's Office?  
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MR. KELLY:  Yes, it has been 

approved by the Prosecutor's Office, and it's been 

signed off.  

MEMBER JAFFE:  Can you remind us why 

we were on sort of a weird year and a half and then 

a six-month extension?  

MR. KELLY:  The company has a state 

term contract, so they were on the state fiscal 

year, so they were always billing us on the state 

fiscal cycle.  Sometimes they would bill us six 

months late.  So we are getting them back in sync 

with the county's fiscal year, because we know our 

budget numbers by the county, not by the state.  

But we can still use the state term contract, 

obviously.

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Good.

MEMBER SEXTON:  Mr. Chairman, I move 

that the Board approve the six-month maintenance 

agreement extension with BlueCrest in the amount of 

$46,566.90.

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Second.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  

All those in favor of the motion, 

signify by saying aye.
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(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.  

(No response.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries.  

The next item on the agenda is the 

approval of the Election Administration Plan.  As I 

know you're aware, in presidential primaries and 

presidential elections, general elections, and then 

in gubernatorial general elections, the Secretary 

of State's Office requires us to do an Election 

Administration Plan.  And I know both the director 

and Erin have worked very hard on this.  

So I'll turn it over to Erin Gibbons 

to give a report.

MS. GIBBONS:  As it's being passed 

around, our, what you have before you is the 2022 

General Election, Election Administration Plan, as 

required by Section 2.04 of the EOM.  It was 

compiled with the help of each of our managers, and 

it includes updated information, especially with 

regards to the new VR System, password management, 

E-poll book testing, as well as updated exhibits.  

DIRECTOR WHITE:  Yeah, I want to 
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thank Erin Gibbons for leading this effort.  It 

takes a lot of effort to put this plan together, so 

she worked very diligently with our managers to 

compile this plan.  

And the plan, this plan closely 

mirrors what we did in 2020.  I would note that in 

2020, or actually for the 2021 conference, I 

believe, the Secretary of State used our plan as a 

model for other counties to look towards as a, you 

know, as a good model to use.  So I wanted to just 

thank her for her efforts.

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Any major changes 

from -- 

DIRECTOR WHITE:  There's no major 

changes.  We sent you a draft plan last week.  

There were very -- We've made some minor cosmetic 

just edits to language, but nothing substantive has 

been changed to what we submitted to you last week.

MEMBER JAFFE:  Very good.  

If there are no other questions, I 

will move that the Board adopt the Election 

Administration Plan and have it in place for the 

November 2022 General Election, as required in the 

Ohio SOS Election Official's Manual.

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Second.
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DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.

All those in favor of the motion, 

signify by saying aye.

(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.  

(No response.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries. 

I don't believe there's any other 

business to come before the Board.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  I don't hear any, 

either.  Move to adjourn.

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Second.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  We're 

adjourned. 

- - -

Thereupon, the proceedings were adjourned at 

approximately 3:20 p.m.

- - -
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C E R T I F I C A T E

- - -

THE STATE OF OHIO:
SS:

COUNTY OF FRANKLIN:

I, Sarah S. Collignon, a Professional 
Reporter and Notary Public in and for the State of 
Ohio, do hereby certify that the foregoing is a 
true, correct, and complete written transcript of 
the proceedings in this matter;
     That the foregoing was taken by me 
stenographically and transcribed by me with 
computer-aided transcription; 

     That the foregoing occurred at the 
aforementioned time and place;

That I am not an attorney for or 
relative of either party and have no interest 
whatsoever in the event of this litigation.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set 
my hand and official seal of office at Columbus, 
Ohio, this 14th day of August, 2022.

/s/Sarah S. Collignon_________________________
Notary Public, State of Ohio

My Commission Expires:  January 9, 2025.

- - -






























































































